NEWSLETTER
TOWN OF LEVERETT    www.leverett.ma.us
JUNE 2021
Notes From Around Town

(  The Post Office needs our help! Please buy stamps and send mail from the Post Office. If $$ flows through it they are more likely to keep it open.
( Need the police? Messages left at the Police Station (548-4994) are for business only. If you need the police in an emergency, call 911. To reach an officer for non-emergency call Shelburne Control at 625-8200 and they will page an officer for you.
 NEWSLETTER DEADLINES

     1 October 2021

1 December 2021
Send news items and strawberry rhubarb pie to: Lisa Stratford P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054. Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines. Email:  townclerk@leverett.ma.us

Select Board
Welcome to Melissa Colbert, our new SB member. It is great to have 3 members again and to have you on board.

Also welcome to Chief Brian Cook, the newly appointed Fire Chief for Leverett. Brian brings several years of experience and a list of credentials to the job, along with being a Leverett resident. Thanks to Chief John Ingram for the work he did as chief; Belchertown is lucky to have him. There will be a swearing in ceremony for Brian at the Fire Station at 7 PM on Thursday June 17th. Hope to see some of you there.

Thanks to everyone who came to Town Meeting – it was a great day to have a meeting outside! A budget of $6,540,921 was approved. Thanks to folks who have volunteered to be elected to the Board of Health, the Finance committee, the Planning Board, and the School Committee. We are deeply appreciative of the work done by the committee members who chose not to run again, in particular members of the school committee who have some of the hardest jobs in town. The Sustainable Economy Committee, formerly the Revenue Committee has published a report which was available at the town meeting. This report is available on the website under the Sustainable Economy Committee link, for residents who were not at Town Meeting or didn’t pick up the report. It is well worth reading.

The bids are in for the Teawaddle Hill Rd. well project and several of them came in under the amount voted for this project at the 2019 town meeting. We voted to use Baltazar Contractors Inc. out of Ludlow MA, pending approval by the State Revolving Fund who is loaning the town the money for the project. A few more hoops to go through and then construction should begin, it will be great to have this project done!

The Leverett SB voted to opt out of the state’s mosquito spraying program designed to control the spread of EEE. Besides the vote, we need to submit a mosquito management plan which is now complete. Thanks to the Board of Health for their work on this and to Pete Sylvan of the BoH for drafting the mosquito management plan. There will be literature distributed to advise residents on how to control mosquitos. Part of the plan is to consider joining the Pioneer Valley Mosquito Control District which provides larval and adult surveillance and possible control options. There was general agreement by everyone that we did not want aerial spraying of pesticides. 

Word just came in that we have received the Community Compact Efficiency & Regionalization Grant for $133,275 to continue working out the details of the agreement with Wendell and the possibility of including other towns in a shared police services option. $81,000 of this grant is designated for fixing up the Wendell Police Station; most of the remaining funds will go to The Collins Group, the consultants who are working with Wendell and Leverett on the agreement. Once a few more details of the agreement are worked out there will be a town-wide meeting, such as we had in Wendell a year ago, for residents of both towns to come and hear the details, ask questions and share opinions. This meeting will most likely happen within the next 2 months.

A representative from Life Path (Formerly Franklin County Home Care) met with the Select Board to talk about an Age Friendly Communities Program that Life Path has received grant funds to implement in Franklin County and North Quabbin towns. He asked that Leverett send a letter of support which we agreed to.
In 2022 the state is going to release updated flood plain maps. In order for residents to be able to buy FEMA flood insurance the town will have to vote to accept the state’s 2020 Flood Plain Bylaw at the next annual town meeting. This smells a little like another unfunded mandate as we will be required to designate a Flood Plain Administrator.  

Julie Shively, for the Select Board
Affordable Housing Committee
The Leverett Affordable Housing Committee is excited to be partnering with Pioneer Valley Habitat for Humanity to build our first Habitat home in Leverett. Previously, Habitat has avoided building in small rural towns which lack the infrastructure of town water, sewer and access to public transportation. However, in recent years, Habitat has found itself in a more favorable position to support building projects in towns like ours, (most recently, a house was built on West Pelham Road in Shutesbury). The Affordable Housing Committee is seeking a suitable site where a Habitat home could be built in Leverett. Typically, a town will donate a piece of land for this purpose. We would need to provide a site which can qualify as a building lot, and ideally, we would provide additional financial support to facilitate this project, such as putting in a driveway, septic system, or well (or any such combination we can afford). Obviously, the cost of the land will be the key driver which determines what else, if anything, Leverett can add to make this deal happen. 

The Affordable Housing Trust has some limited funds at this time which could perhaps be applied to the cost of obtaining land, but the Affordable Housing Committee anticipates needing to submit a proposal to the CPC for additional funds for this particular project. Options for securing a building lot can include buying land currently-or soon to be-on the market, if the price is not too high; having a lot donated by a generous property owner; or having a lot carved out of an existing property. Ultimately, it will be the Habitat Board of Directors who has to approve any site identified for a Habitat project, but The Affordable Housing Committee hopes to work closely with Habitat’s site selection committee in order to vet the viability of a possible site as we proceed. Please contact me or another member of this committee if you have information regarding land which might be available for this Habitat home. 

Barbara Carulli, Chair Affordable Housing Committee

Historical Commission News -
Join us for another fascinating trip into Leverett's industrial past as we travel (either in person or on Zoom)* to the Chestnut Hill Mill this summer!  
Date will be announced on town website, Facebook, local newspapers, LeverettConnects and by email to all who have attended previous "Sense of Place..." programs.

HOPE YOU CAN JOIN US!

*Depending on health and accessibility.

Leverett Library News

Great news! Leverett library is now open for limited hours. You can come in the building to browse, use a computer, or just say “hi” on Thursdays from 3:00-6:00 and Saturdays from 10:00-3:00. Anyone over the age of 5 must wear a mask when in the Library. We will continue to add more open hours as the summer continues. Look to our website and newsletters for those announcements. We are excited to put out the open flag and welcome you back! 
Curbside will continue with the same hours for now. You can call or email to pick up items Tuesdays and Thursdays from 3:00-6:00 and Wednesdays and Saturdays from 10:00-3:00. If you don’t know what to read or watch, Sue and I are always happy to put a bag together for you or for your children. If you cannot make it to the library for an extended period, we now offer home delivery for Leverett residents. When you get a notification that an item is in, just give the library a call or an email and we will set up a delivery time.
As summer comes along, our programs slow down a little bit, but we still have lots of great things coming up. June brings outside storytime for kids through the Community Network for Children as well as the start of our Summer Reading Program. We kick off the summer on June 19th with an outdoor concert for kids and families from Miss Lynn’s Rainbow Machine. Adults, teens, and children will be able to pick up Summer Reading kits from the library during curbside or open hours starting June 19th. Ukulele Strum-Alongs will also continue through the summer, and in July and August we will have our Music on the Patio series on Thursday nights. 
The Friends of Leverett Library make many of these programs possible. Details for all these coming events can be found on our website www.leverettlibrary.org and our Facebook page. 
Sue and I are always glad to help and answer questions about programs and resources. You can reach us at leverett@cwmars.org or 413-548-9220. We hope you are enjoying this lovely spring! 
Misha Storm, Leverett Library Director
There will be a swearing-in ceremony for newly hired Fire Chief, Brian Cook (AKA former Fire Chief Deputy, Brian Cook) at the Fire Station on June 17, 2021 at 7:00 pm. Please join us.
Friends of the Leverett Library

Welcome spring 2021! In March we were able to gather on the library patio for the first in-person meeting since October 2020 to begin planning for 2021.

Our 2021 mug will feature artwork by Julie Collier of Wingmasters. Our long delayed “annual” meeting is planned for fall 2021.
We continue to provide funds for maintenance and planting of the library patio. The wildflower garden is still a work in progress.

In addition, we continue to fund library activities as noted in the library monthly emails.  Funds for needed equipment, such as book carts for the popular curbside program, are also a priority for the Friends.

New members are welcome any time of year. The application/donation form is published in the Leverett town newsletter each December and February. Information regarding donations and membership is always available on the library website on the Friends’ link. 

Thank you for your continuing support of our library.

Energy Committee

Every change of season brings a new challenge for staying mindful of our responsibilities as citizens of an increasingly less resilient planet. If you are not already a grow-almost-all-your-own-food person or family, resolve to raise just one crop for your own kitchen. Like lettuce. Lettuce is easy: buy tiny lettuce plants, put in soil, weed, water, and very soon pick a few leaves for dinner.   Most Leverett residents have gardens, so maybe decide to make them bigger. Local food production is an energy saving, health-promoting activity that keeps getting more attention as a vital piece of environmentally sensible living.

 Another way to make a difference: Ask yourself, do I/we really need all that lawn? The care of lawns is a nationally recognized contributor to the climate crisis. You can choose to leave some space to encourage milkweed, the life-saving food for monarch butterflies. Or even a  space devoted to wildflowers to attract and nourish bees.  Maybe decide you don't entirely need all those two-cycle gas engine mowing machines along with edgers, leaf blowers, hedge clippers, etc. They should be used as rarely as possible because they emit  a disproportionally large amount of the gasses that are making the earth's atmosphere dangerously hotter. Maybe this is the year you consider using a battery-powered lawn mower. Several residents have made this switch and are happy with their choice. I am one of these, pleased to report that really pleasant-to-use and efficient battery-charged lawn mowers of different sizes complete with attachments for gathering mulch material etc are readily available. They are actually quiet, quick, efficient, as well, and you get to mow without spilling gas and oil or breathing the fumes. There's no cord to get tangled up in; these batteries quickly charge themselves and are easy to insert in the mower.  And it's true, you really can hear the (louder) birds while you are mowing. If interested, look soon  for a Leverett Connects notice with instructions on finding sources for these amazing machines. 

     The committee continues to gather letting-go-of-plastic ideas. Please get even more clever than you already are at reducing plastic that will otherwise end up in the ocean. Worst offenders: single use water/energy drink plastic bottles. We are planning to put together a primer on the best ways to eliminate plastic. Keep sending ideas to me; I am collecting them all.  Help us avoid turning our oceans into landfills and strangling/poisoning so many ocean creatures. We know most of you are working hard on this.

      Finally, enjoy (and obey!) the new NO IDLING signs. Thanks to Peggy and others.

Portia Weiskel for the Leverett Energy Committee

pweiskel@gmail.com, 548-9737

__________________________________________
FROM The Sustainable Economy (formerly Revenue) Committee -

The Sustainable Economy Committee wants to hear from you about what would make a sustainable, livable Leverett in the future.  Stay tuned for an invitation to share your views as we work on a series of listening sessions before the snow flies.
The Committee's Report to the Select Board can be found at  https://leverett.ma.us/p/2098/FY21-Year-end-Report 
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Working Together to Create Community - Village Neighbors!
Village Neighbors (VN) is a volunteer run organization offering free services to residents over 60 in our four-town area – Leverett, New Salem, Shutesbury and Wendell. Some of our services include assistance with household tasks, yard work, rides and delivery services, post hospital help, respite for caregivers, and technical support for internet and electronic devices. You can find a list of free services at our website www.villageneighbors.org. We have recently been awarded a grant to pay for small home repairs materials, and volunteers have assisted over 25 members to make free repairs to their homes. 

Membership in Village Neighbors is Free, volunteers of all ages are welcome, and many of our members also volunteer. Find out more about becoming a member or volunteer by calling 413-345-6894 or contact membership@villageneighbors.org or volunteers@villageneighbors.org.

The Village Neighbors newsletter is published bi-monthly, 6 times a year. If you would like to contribute or receive VN News, please contact generalinfo@villageneighbors.org or dina@dinapolizzi.com.

Friends of Leverett Pond

The Friends of Leverett Pond had a busy winter.  Our major task has been the updating of our Lake Management Plan, the roadmap for what the next five years may bring.  We have been working closely with the Conservation Commission to develop a plan which respects the natural ecology of the pond while providing the upkeep necessary to maintain the recreational aspect of one of our town’s natural treasures.  To this end it is worth noting that 2021 will be the second consecutive year where we will not apply any herbicides to control invasive (as opposed to native) vegetation.  This is due to the use of a newly approved (MA Dept. of Environmenal Protection) weed control, ProcellaCOR, in 2019 which dramatically reduced the fast-spreading milfoil which was taking over sections of the pond.

Going forward FLP has made it easier for all to enjoy the pond.  We built a boat rack at the Depot Road launch site and stocked it with canoes and kayaks available for use by all Leverett residents.  For free.  When the library reopens, boats can be signed out there.  Until then, Diane Crowe of the Recreation Committee is handling this and you can request a boat loan by phoning (413-336-2589) or emailing her (diacrowe@yahoo.com).  Many thanks to Diane.

FLP has continued its close collaboration with the Leverett Fire Dept.  We have placed “throw bags” for water rescue strategically around the pond on residents’ shores and funded the purchase of many for the Fire Department. In addition, we donated money to cover the purchase of a turbo-draft pump which allows for high-speed filling of our fire trucks from shallow water.  This was critical in controlling the Joshua Hill fire last year.

FLP has updated our web site – www.friendsofleverettpond.org.  It is   comprehensive, a valuable resource for all to check in on latest pond goings-on.  We’re very excited about sharing the latest from around the pond.
Steve Freedman
_______________________________________
Stonewall “Lift” is an encouragement to enhance Leverett’s heritage of stonewalls, particularly along roadsides.  If you want collaborative help in clearing undesirable plant growth or getting stones back in place, give Sara Robinson a call (413-367-2039) or email: sarar@umass.edu  When driving through town, many stonewalls are more evident and radiate their beauty.  Thanks to those who are already busy at making a difference!  Remember to take pictures and contribute to recording our Leverett stonewalls.  Send your shots to leverett.mapping@gmail.com  
Leverett Social Justice Committee-
The Leverett SJC has been continuing our work to explore issues impacting inclusion and racial equity in Leverett’s tax funded services such as the police department, town government and the elementary school. 
We had the opportunity to share what we’ve been up to at two recent open online forums: in March, the town government subcommittee gave a presentation on the results of their survey, and in May, the Leverett Alliance hosted a meeting where SJC members presented our first year’s accomplishments as well as our hopes, thoughts and plans for what’s ahead. The slides from these presentations are available at http://bit.ly/LeverettSJC, our new website.
Here are some highlights of our recent work:
On the school subcommittee:
· We made recommendations for an anti-racism commitment at LES;
· An LES alumni survey (created by a member of the LES alumni) is underway!

· Two members of the SJC were elected onto the school committee.
On the town government subcommittee:
· We are preparing a formal report and recommendations for the select board (and the public) based on information gathered in the town government survey;
· We started an instagram account where information regarding Leverett policies and town government practices are explained in digestible and creative snippets: @LeverettMA101;
· We organized childcare for town meeting;
· We are continuing to explore ways to increase inclusion, accessibility, and engagement in town government.
On the public safety/police subcommittee:
· We organized a dialogue between Leverett BIPOC residents and four Leverett police officers in March, including Chief Minkler;
· We have been researching both local and national police reform efforts and learning a lot;
· We are working on plans for increased and ongoing sharing of police data with the community;
· We are planning for future community conversations with members of the Leverett PD;
· We are developing a town survey to better understand Leverett resident’s views and experiences with policing in our town.
We welcome your questions and participation! You can contact us at leverett.sjc@gmail.com or http://bit.ly/LeverettSJC, but remember we are a small group of volunteers, so please be patient about our response time. 
Aaron and Sofia Buford, Andreia Correia, Kristi Colbert, Manou Dalomba, Molly Daniell, Kalpana Devi, Patricia Duffy, Shannon Gamble, Grace Johnson, Jacob Laney, Josh Nugent, Ricky Rodriguez
and Becky Tew
LEVERETT EARTH DAY CLEANUP REPORT
On Saturday, April 24, 2021 60 groups with 92 individuals participated enthusiastically in a community-wide cleanup effort to honor this year’s Earth Day. The event was organized by the Leverett Community Builders (LCB) Committee whose members include: Gary Gruber, Stacey Lennard, Aaron Buford, Mary Hankinson, Arlyn Diamond and Tom Wolff. The town’s Energy committee, the Leverett Elementary School and its PTO were co-sponsors.

Leverett Community Builders emerged from a Leverett Alliance public conversation in which people expressed interest in community-wide events that included all ages. The LCB strive to create welcoming, engaging, and enjoyable activities to encourage community interaction and counteract isolation.

Stacey Lennard works for Connecticut River Conservancy in Greenfield and is experienced in organizing very large cleanup efforts for the Connecticut River every fall.  The town’s Highway Department picked up large bags of trash and/or recyclables that participants left on the side of the road when they were unable to bring the bags to the Transfer Station. The Select Board and the Transfer Station waived fees that weekend for Clean-up trash.

The event offered a great opportunity to not only clean up Leverett but also to be part of a community-wide effort. We hope it will become an annual event. See lots of photos at:
https://photos.app.goo.gl/mDhNdnmvSRb8rHE46
If you would like to join the energetic, well-organized and fun LCB group, email them at LeverettCommunityBuilders@gmail.com 
Submitted by Peggy Wolff

___________________________________
Energy Committee: REMINDER and an ALERT about our electricity aggregation. This is not new information. It's for anyone still confused and newcomers to town.
REMINDER:  As of December 2019, Colonial Power Group has contracted with the town to arrange for residents to have choices about the source of the electricity coming into our homes. A letter explaining this choice was sent to everyone in town and any updates or changes will be similarly communicated. Remember: this is not new information. The choices most of you have already made are for the source of your energy eg. how much green energy do you want to sign up for. The choices: (1) 100% wind energy from Massachusetts through National Wind; (2) 100% wind energy from Texas through the Colonial Power aggregation; or staying with Eversource with its mainly fossil fuel-generated electricity.

Upon receiving the offer, residents had the choice of doing nothing, by which they were automatically signed up for the Texas wind aggregation at a rate lower than that of Eversource; if residents wanted wind from Massachusetts, they signed up through the letter of information. If residents chose to stay with Eversource, residents also had to sign up through the letter of information. Everyone not indicating a choice automatically joined the aggregation.

Eversource continues to deliver electricity to our homes along with the bills for this service. Your bill has two separate accounting columns: Delivery and Supply. If you are in the aggregation, you will see the name First Point Power at the top of the supply section. The Colonial Power Company contract with the town (prices guaranteed) will hold through December 2022.

Even more information is available from the Colonial Power Group in Marlborough, MA. 508-485-5858 or Shirley @548-9281 or Portia @548-9737.

ALERT: When/if you receive phone calls, emails, or appeals through the regular mail for yet another great deal for your energy supply, you may be confused, annoyed, or curious. Here is our best information. None of the appeals is trying to replace Eversource. They want you to switch to  their company to supply you with some combination of green and possibly fossil fuel energy at a price they say is lower than yours. Maybe, maybe not, but you don't need them, although of course, you are free to look and follow up. But BEWARE. Some of these companies have several "fine print" details that you must not ignore. Hidden fees, dropping out penalties, etc. 

We at Energy Committee are basically supportive of innovative green energy sources. But, again, approach with care.

Once Upon a Time

For those who lived here 25 years ago, this is a reminder of the June 13, 1996 flood in North Leverett. The humidity and silence of the day were alarming. Reports were for hard rain—5-7” (which in North Leverett fell in 2 hours’ time.) The sun was out before dinner. 

I was home when the rain started. I had put a cup on the deck railing as a rain gauge. As the glass began to fill before my eyes, I put on my work clothes and called Jack Raskevitz to meet me at the Town Garage. It was hardly raining in the center of town.

North Leverett center was under water; the old school house was inaccessible; North Leverett Rd. and Cave Hill Rd. washed out. Mill Yard Rd. bridge and Coke Kiln Rd. bridge were under water.

I stood on Dudleyville Rd. bridge with Cliff Blinn (life-long Leverett resident). You could hear large rocks and boulders being carried away below us by the current. Cliff was leaning on the railing looking upstream at the old mill house’s wooden beams that hold the structure up. He told me to watch the beam as the water continued to rise. A few minutes later he told me that the water was higher than the flood of 1936. Weeks later we went under the mill and he showed me the scratches on a beam where he had marked the 1936 flood level—and 1996 was higher!

Most of the roads in North Leverett—both asphalt and gravel—were impassable. A state of emergency was declared.

This no-name storm also caused damage in Wendell and Montague.

Will Stratford, retired Highway Supt.
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BOARD OF HEALTH: MOSQUITOES

The Select Board has applied to opt out of Mosquito spraying by the state.   In order to opt out, the town needed to create a plan to reduce the risk of mosquito borne illnesses, EEE and West Nile Virus.  Fortunately, there are a number of non-invasive things we can do as a town to reduce the number of mosquitoes in our area, and thereby reduce the risk of disease.  Mosquitoes need standing water to breed in, so we are asking all residents to be proactive in eliminating breeding sites at and around your own houses by doing the following:  throw out any old bottles and cans, cover any toys etc in the yard, turn boats upside down, empty and cover any tires, trash containers, buckets etc.   Put a hole in the bottom of any tire swings, do not use plastic etc as mulch for gardens, scrub birdbaths and pools and replace water in them once a week, repair any holes in window and door screens.    In addition, you can protect yourselves from illness by avoiding mosquito bites.  Wear long sleeves and long pants during the peek mosquito hours of dawn and dusk and use Deet or Oil of Lemon Eucalyptus (OLE) on exposed skin when walking in the woods etc.  Reapply repellents every few hours or as directed on the instructions. Do not use repellent on babies younger than 2 months of age (cover with clothing or use netting on strollers).  Do not apply repellent to the hands, eyes or mouth of younger children.  To apply to their faces, put repellent on your hands first and then wipe on.  You can also treat boots, pants, and socks with Permethrin which will have the added benefit of repelling ticks and mosquitoes and will last for several washings.  The masks have come off. Now’s the time to cover your arms and legs.   Don’t worry, winter will be here before you know it!

Leverett Cemetery Association

Please visit a Leverett Cemetery this summer. Lilacs are in bloom along with other flowers, the lawns are mowed, and memorial flags have been placed for Veterans.

If you have family members buried in one to the Leverett Cemeteries, you are part of the Leverett Cemetery Association. This is not a town-sponsored association. Upkeep of Leverett cemeteries is paid for by donations and dues. Our annual dues are $25 per year (or please contribute what you can). Please send dues and donations to Sharon Raskevitz, (Treasurer of the Cemetery Association) 21 Teawaddle Hill Rd. Leverett, MA 01054.

If you are interested in obtaining a plot, half-plot or green burial location, contact Sharon and she can discuss the options with you (413-548-9205).
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